Religion is Not Going Away
In 1966, just over 50 years ago, the distinguished Canadianborn anthropologist Anthony Wallace confidently predicted the
global demise of religion at the hands of an advancing
science: ‘belief in supernatural powers is doomed to die out,
all over the world, as a result of the increasing adequacy and
diffusion of scientific knowledge’. Wallace’s vision was not
exceptional. On the contrary, the modern social sciences,
which took shape in 19th-century western Europe, took their
own recent historical experience of secularisation as a
universal model. An assumption lay at the core of the social
sciences, either presuming or sometimes predicting that all
cultures would eventually converge on something roughly
approximating secular, Western, liberal democracy. Then
something closer to the opposite happened.
Not only has secularism failed to continue its steady global
march but countries as varied as Iran, India, Israel, Algeria
and Turkey have either had their secular governments replaced
by religious ones, or have seen the rise of influential
religious nationalist movements. Secularisation, as predicted
by the social sciences, has failed.
To be sure, this failure is not unqualified. Many Western
countries continue to witness decline in religious belief and
practice. The most recent census data released in Australia,
for example, shows that 30 per cent of the population identify
as having ‘no religion’, and that this percentage is
increasing. International surveys confirm comparatively low
levels of religious commitment in western Europe and
Australasia. Even the United States, a long-time source of
embarrassment for the secularisation thesis, has seen a rise
in unbelief. The percentage of atheists in the US now sits at
an all-time high (if ‘high’ is the right word) of around 3 per
cent. Yet, for all that, globally, the total number of people
who consider themselves to be religious remains high, and

demographic trends suggest that the overall pattern for the
immediate future will be one of religious growth. But this
isn’t the only failure of the secularisation thesis.
Scientists, intellectuals and social scientists expected that
the spread of modern science would drive secularisation – that
science would be a secularising force. But that simply hasn’t
been the case. If we look at those societies where religion
remains vibrant, their key common features are less to do with
science, and more to do with feelings of existential security
and protection from some of the basic uncertainties of life in
the form of public goods. A social safety net might be
correlated with scientific advances but only loosely, and
again the case of the US is instructive. The US is arguably
the most scientifically and technologically advanced society
in the world, and yet at the same time the most religious of
Western societies. As the British sociologist David Martin
concluded in The Future of Christianity (2011): ‘There is no
consistent relation between the degree of scientific advance
and a reduced profile of religious influence, belief and
practice.’
The story of science and secularisation becomes even more
intriguing when we consider those societies that have
witnessed significant reactions against secularist agendas.
India’s first prime minister Jawaharlal Nehru championed
secular and scientific ideals, and enlisted scientific
education in the project of modernisation. Nehru was confident
that Hindu visions of a Vedic past and Muslim dreams of an
Islamic theocracy would both succumb to the inexorable
historical march of secularisation. ‘There is only one-way
traffic in Time,’ he declared. But as the subsequent rise of
Hindu and Islamic fundamentalism adequately attests, Nehru was
wrong. Moreover, the association of science with a
secularising agenda has backfired, with science becoming a
collateral casualty of resistance to secularism.
Turkey provides an even more revealing case. Like most

pioneering nationalists, Mustafa Kemal Atatürk, the founder of
the Turkish republic, was a committed secularist. Atatürk
believed that science was destined to displace religion. In
order to make sure that Turkey was on the right side of
history, he gave science, in particular evolutionary biology,
a central place in the state education system of the fledgling
Turkish republic. As a result, evolution came to be associated
with Atatürk’s entire political programme, including
secularism. Islamist parties in Turkey, seeking to counter the
secularist ideals of the nation’s founders, have also attacked
the teaching of evolution. For them, evolution is associated
with secular materialism. This sentiment culminated in the
decision this June to remove the teaching of evolution from
the high-school classroom. Again, science has become a victim
of guilt by association.
The US represents a different cultural context, where it might
seem that the key issue is a conflict between literal readings
of Genesis and key features of evolutionary history. But in
fact, much of the creationist discourse centres on moral
values. In the US case too, we see anti-evolutionism motivated
at least in part by the assumption that evolutionary theory is
a stalking horse for secular materialism and its attendant
moral commitments. As in India and Turkey, secularism is
actually hurting science.
In brief, global secularisation is not inevitable and, when it
does happen, it is not caused by science. Further, when the
attempt is made to use science to advance secularism, the
results can damage science. The thesis that ‘science causes
secularisation’ simply fails the empirical test, and enlisting
science as an instrument of secularisation turns out to be
poor strategy. The science and secularism pairing is so
awkward that it raises the question: why did anyone think
otherwise?
Historically, two related sources advanced the idea that
science would displace religion. First, 19th-century

progressivist conceptions of history, particularly associated
with the French philosopher Auguste Comte, held to a theory of
history in which societies pass through three stages –
religious, metaphysical and scientific (or ‘positive’). Comte
coined the term ‘sociology’ and he wanted to diminish the
social influence of religion and replace it with a new science
of society. Comte’s influence extended to the ‘young Turks’
and Atatürk.
The 19th century also witnessed the inception of the ‘conflict
model’ of science and religion. This was the view that history
can be understood in terms of a ‘conflict between two epochs
in the evolution of human thought – the theological and the
scientific’. This description comes from Andrew Dickson
White’s influential A History of the Warfare of Science with
Theology in Christendom (1896), the title of which nicely
encapsulates its author’s general theory. White’s work, as
well as John William Draper’s earlier History of the Conflict
Between Religion and Science (1874), firmly established the
conflict thesis as the default way of thinking about the
historical relations between science and religion. Both works
were translated into multiple languages. Draper’s History went
through more than 50 printings in the US alone, was translated
into 20 languages and, notably, became a bestseller in the
late Ottoman empire, where it informed Atatürk’s understanding
that progress meant science superseding religion.
Today, people are less confident that history moves through a
series of set stages toward a single destination. Nor, despite
its popular persistence, do most historians of science support
the idea of an enduring conflict between science and religion.
Renowned collisions, such as the Galileo affair, turned on
politics and personalities, not just science and religion.
Darwin had significant religious supporters and scientific
detractors, as well as vice versa. Many other alleged
instances of science-religion conflict have now been exposed
as pure inventions. In fact, contrary to conflict, the

historical norm has more often been one of mutual support
between science and religion. In its formative years in the
17th century, modern science relied on religious legitimation.
During the 18th and 19th centuries, natural theology helped to
popularise science.
The conflict model of science and religion offered a mistaken
view of the past and, when combined with expectations of
secularisation, led to a flawed vision of the future.
Secularisation theory failed at both description and
prediction. The real question is why we continue to encounter
proponents of science-religion conflict. Many are prominent
scientists. It would be superfluous to rehearse Richard
Dawkins’s musings on this topic, but he is by no means a
solitary voice. Stephen Hawking thinks that ‘science will win
because it works’; Sam Harris has declared that ‘science must
destroy religion’; Stephen Weinberg thinks that science has
weakened religious certitude; Colin Blakemore predicts that
science will eventually make religion unnecessary. Historical
evidence simply does not support such contentions. Indeed, it
suggests that they are misguided.
So why do they persist? The answers are political. Leaving
aside any lingering fondness for quaint 19th-century
understandings of history, we must look to the fear of Islamic
fundamentalism, exasperation with creationism, an aversion to
alliances between the religious Right and climate-change
denial, and worries about the erosion of scientific authority.
While we might be sympathetic to these concerns, there is no
disguising the fact that they arise out of an unhelpful
intrusion of normative commitments into the discussion.
Wishful thinking – hoping that science will vanquish religion
– is no substitute for a sober assessment of present
realities. Continuing with this advocacy is likely to have an
effect opposite to that intended.
Religion is not going away any time soon, and science will not
destroy it. If anything, it is science that is subject to

increasing threats to its authority and social legitimacy.
Given this, science needs all the friends it can get. Its
advocates would be well advised to stop fabricating an enemy
out of religion, or insisting that the only path to a secure
future lies in a marriage of science and secularism.
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